Sandy Town Council



	Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy on Monday 19 September 2011 at 7.30pm.



	Present:   Cllrs Mrs S Sutton (Mayor), N Aldis, J Ali, W Jackson, Mrs S Lunn, K Lynch, C Osborne, M Pettitt, Mrs M Runchman, M Scott, D Sharman, R Smith, Ms S Smyth,  Ms S Stacey and G White.



	Central Bedfordshire Cllr Mrs N Sheppard, PCSO Daniel Corbin and Mr Martin Quince were present.  The Town Clerk was in attendance. 


	1
	Apologies for absence (59/2011-12)
Central Bedfordshire Cllr Maudlin had sent apologies for absence.

 

	2
	Declaration of interests (60/2011-12)
Cllr Aldis declared a personal interest in item 14: Sandy Enhancement Group (SEG) Terms of reference as Chairman of SEG. Cllr Pettitt declared a personal interest in item 15: Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre Report as a member of SSLA, Sandy Cricket Club, Sandy FC and Sandy Colts.  Cllr Jackson declared an interest in item 9.2: Amendment to existing staff training budget which affected his son-in law as Deputy Town Clerk. Cllr Sharman declared a personal interest in item 14 as a member of SEG.  Cllr Sutton declared a personal interest in item 14 as a member of SEG.
No prejudicial interests were declared.



	3
	Questions from electors (61/2011-12)
1) Cllr Lynch asked on behalf of an elector whether Sandy Cemetery regulations could be amended to allow solar lights, whether an ornamental gnome could be restored to the grave of Carl Smith and whether memorabilia could be permitted on graves for special occasions.  Following discussion it was resolved: to ask the Policies Sub-committee to review the Cemetery Regulations at the earliest opportunity and to ask the Clerk to write to the Smith family explaining the course of action to be followed.  
2) Cllr Pettitt asked on behalf of an elector whether the Town Council was pleased with the appearance of the gateways into Sandy from the North, South and West in comparison with the gateway from the direction of Potton.  Council discussed the poor state of the verges on the A1, the rusty birds on the Sandy sign etc.
It was resolved: to write to the Highways Agency to express concern about the maintenance of the verges and the detritus on the side of the roads.
3) Cllr Aldis asked on behalf of an elector whether STC still planned to support the introduction of a pedestrian crossing between Ivel Road and St Swithuns Road a priority for Sandy and also whether a Vehicle Activated Speed Sign could be introduced at the top of the High Street.  Council agreed to consider this question further when the estimates for 2012-2013 were prepared.

4) Cllr Ali asked on behalf of residents of Winchester Road and College Road whether STC could take action to influence the EAR project and to support redevelopment and improvements to this part of town.  Following discussion it was resolved: to write to Aragon Housing requesting a meeting of the EAR group to progress this objective.  



	4
	Police Matters (62/2011-12)

PCSO Daniel Corbin attended and distributed crime figures for July and August for Sandy.  PCSO Corbin described current police activity in the area and answered questions from members.  The Mayor thanked PCSO Corbin for his attendance and he left the meeting.


	5
	Planning Applications (63/2011-12)

Town Council reviewed and discussed the following planning applications received from Central Bedfordshire Council for comment:

1) CB/11/02989/FULL 1 Stratford Road, Sandy SG19 2AA demolition of garage, two storey rear and side extension and conservatory, erection replacement garage and two storey side and rear extension.

It was resolved: to make no objections to this application which Council noted was a revised application more suited to the site than a previously proposed development.

2) CB/11/03169/OUT Former Mellor Beauty Premises, Sunderland Road, Sandy residential development of up to 75 dwellings with access road and open space. 
It was resolved: to support this application subject to provision of satisfactory, safe road access on to Sunderland Road. (It was suggested that a mini-roundabout could be considered.)


	6
	Minutes of previous meeting (64/2011-12)
It was resolved: to approve the minutes of the meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 1 August 2011 as a correct record of proceedings.


	7
	Newsletter Arrangements (65/2011-12)
The Clerk had circulated a report before the meeting outlining a proposal from Mr Martin Quince, editor and publisher of the Biggleswade Bulletin, to publish a Sandy edition of the magazine which could incorporate a single page monthly advertisement from Sandy Town Council at a cost of £238 + VAT per insertion.   Council discussed whether this might provide an effective alternative to the current quarterly newsletter as a vehicle for promoting STC news.  Mr Quince answered questions about the proposed publication.
It was resolved: to refer the matter to the Communications Sub-committee with a view to a further recommendation being placed before the October Town Council meeting.


	8
	Website (66/2011-12)
The following proposals about the future of the Town Council website had been made at a meeting of the Finance & General Purposes Committee of Sandy Town Council on 15.8.2011:

1) A recommendation to Town Council that phase one of the development of the website should begin as soon as possible using the design approved by the Communications Sub-Committee as a template and provided by Verto.

2) A  recommendation  to Town Council that the following features should be added to the re-developed website by Verto:

· Calendar/What’s On (Cost £1980)

· Email marketing system/e newsletter delivery system for subscribers (£1490)

· Search section (£695)

· Planning Section (£995)

· Statistical Reporting (£95)

and the costs should be funded from the Council’s Capital Account.

The recommendations were discussed and some members expressed concern about the costs involved and the arrangements which had been recommended by the F&GP committee.

It was resolved: that phase one of the development of the website should begin as soon as possible using the design approved by the Communications Sub-Committee as a template and provided by Verto.

It was resolved: that the following features should be added to the re-developed website by Verto:

· Calendar/What’s On (Cost £1980)

· Email marketing system/e newsletter delivery system for subscribers (£1490)

· Search section (£695)

· Planning Section (£995)

· Statistical Reporting (£95)

and the costs should be funded from the Council’s Capital Account. A recorded vote was requested: Cllrs Sutton, Osborne, White, Aldis, Lunn, Pettitt, Jackson, Stacey, Smyth and Lynch voted in favour of the recommendation whilst Cllrs Scott, Runchman, Ali and Smith voted against. 



	9
	Re-Deployable CCTV Camera (67/2011-12)
A report from the Clerk on the Council’s use of its re-deployable camera had been circulated in advance of the meeting and was discussed.
It was resolved: that the Council would adopt the guidelines proposed by the Clerk governing re-deployment of the mobile CCTV camera with immediate effect.
It was resolved: that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by ss100 and 102 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.  

The re-deployment of the Council’s mobile camera was discussed and alternative locations were considered, the Clerk advised on information provided by the police who had been consulted about the positioning of the camera.

It was resolved: to relocate the Council’s mobile camera to a site on Winchester Road at a cost of £1,295.21 (this sum covered replacement of a lamp column and provision of a new power source) to be met from the contingency fund.

Council discussed the future deployment of the camera and agreed that the cost of developing alterative spurs for the camera should be considered in the estimates process.


	10
	Staffing Matters (68/2011-12)
1) The Chairman of the Staffing committee reported that the probationary period of the Town Clerk’s contract of employment had expired and whilst no action was necessary he had written to her on behalf of the Town Council confirming this.  The Chairman thanked the Clerk for her work to date and welcomed her to the permanent staff.  The Mayor also welcomed the Clerk to the permanent staff team. 

2) The Clerk had circulated a report before the meeting describing the current training needs of the staff team and detailing arrangements which had been put in place to meet these needs.  A further schedule of training had been tabled at the meeting with proposals for funding the training.  The Chairman of the Staffing committee spoke to this advising that many of the training requirements were not discretionary as they were needed for Health and Safety legislation compliance.  It was noted that once the specified H&S training had been delivered there should be no further need for training of this type in the next few years (provided that the staff team remained stable).  
It was resolved:  to approve the training schedule and authorise the necessary expenditure as laid out in the supporting narrative.



	11
	Sandy Railway Station

Following local publicity about the McNulty Report on how to achieve savings in the railway industry and the suggestion that closure of category E station ticket offices (such as Sandy) could be considered, a report had been circulated to members explaining the status of the report and the likely implications for the future.  The report noted that First Capital Connect had stated there were no immediate plans to make changes to Sandy ticket office.  Members discussed the future of Sandy ticket office and the desirability of retaining it, along with the difficulties experienced by travellers using automatic ticket machines when the ticket office was closed. Members agreed that the reassuring presence of staff at the ticket office was very important for the community, the station was getting busier, the machines were no substitute for personal service in the ticket office and were difficult to use in bright sunlight etc.  
It was resolved: that Sandy Town Council would oppose any proposal to close or reduce the opening hours of Sandy ticket office should such a proposal be made in the future.  The Clerk was authorised to make statements to that effect should the need arise.



	12
	Mayoral Communications (69/2011-12)

9.8.11

Hosted the Summer Indian Charity Dinner at The Gandhi attended by local civic leaders and Councillors
24.8.11

Spoke on Three Counties Radio and appeared on BBC Look East to respond to the news that CBC were extending the contract for the Sandy Sports Centre  

8.9.11

With Mr Sutton attended St John Ambulance Reception   at Oakley.

9.9.11

Attended the Mayor of Godmanchester’s Charity Quiz Night with Mr Sutton at Queen Elizabeth School Hall, Godmanchester.

12.9.11

Attended with Mr Sutton the Mayor of Ampthill’s Charity Italian Dinner at Donatello’s Italian Restaurant, Ampthill

14.9.11

With Mr D Sutton attended the Beds Fire Service Awards Presentation evening at The Addison Centre, Kempston.

The Mayor thanked members for their support of her charity event at the Gandhi; she noted that the Fire Cadet service in Sandy was to be revived and 12 candidates were to be interviewed shortly.

Deputy Mayoral Communications

16.8.11

Attended the Youth Swimming Scheme at Sandye Place Academy.

20.8.11

Presented the awards at the Awards Ceremony for the Best Kept Competitions on behalf of the Sandy Enhancement Group held at Sandye Place Academy.



	13
	Minutes of Committees (70/2011-12)  
It was resolved: to receive the minutes from a meeting of the Audit Committee on 13 June 2011
It was resolved: to receive the minutes from a meeting of the PP&OS Committee on 18 July 2011

It was resolved: to receive the minutes from a meeting of the F&GP Committee on 15 August 2011.

All the minutes had been circulated previously.



	14
	Town & Parish Council Annual Satisfaction Survey - Highways (71/2011-12)

The Council had been asked to complete an annual satisfaction survey for use by the Highways Department of Bedfordshire County Council and a draft response prepared by the Town Council’s Highways representative had been circulated before the meeting.

It was resolved: to approve and submit the draft response on behalf of Sandy Town Council.


	15
	Sandy Enhancement Group Terms of Reference  (72/2011-12)

Cllr Lunn declared a personal interest in this item as a member of SEG.  Council discussed terms of reference prepared by this group at a meeting on 20 July 2011 which had been circulated before the meeting.
It was resolved: to approve the terms of reference as proposed by SEG with the following amendments –

1) Item 4 THE MINUTE SECRETARY: the wording of this section would be amended to read as follows “The Minute Secretary will be provided by Sandy Town Council.  The Minute Secretary’s role is to prepare agendas, write and distribute minutes and provide administrative support for the group.   The Minute Secretary will also be responsible for financial record keeping and operation of the Group’s bank account.”
2) Item 5 FUNCTIONS: the wording “To sponsor a photographic competition at the annual horticultural Show on the theme of Present Day Sandy.” would be removed from this item.



	16
	Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre (73/2011-12)

A report from the Clerk had been circulated before the meeting and Council noted that minutes from the most recent stakeholder meeting held on 7 September 2011 had recently been made available.  A meeting between the Clerk, officers of Central Bedfordshire Council and the Chairman of the STC Sports and Leisure Centre Working Group was scheduled on 6 October 2011.  A further meeting of the stakeholder group would be held in late October 2011.


	17
	Reports from Representatives (74/2011-12)
1) Central Bedfordshire Councillor Sheppard reported on the approval of the planning application for change of use for Brown’s Shed, Beeston to become a timber yard which was not the preferred outcome of many residents in the community.  A further detailed full application would follow the COU application and conditions had been imposed on the first application.  

2) Cllr Stacey reported that the Sandy Youth Club would re-open on 20 September 2011.  Two thousand leaflets had been distributed in the community and there had been an advert in the local press which had yielded four volunteer helpers.  

3) Cllr Sharman had recently attended a meeting of the Sandy Charity and reminded members that grants were available although applicants should be encouraged to refer to the grant criteria before submitting requests.
4) Cllr Pettitt reported that resurfacing road works were due to begin in St Neots Road on 23 September 2011 and would last 5 days.  As Highways Representative he had arranged a meeting with the Highways Department of CBC to be held on 11 October 2011 to advise about any road issues, members were encouraged to advise him of any problems to be raised.  Cllr Pettitt noted that additional 20 mph speed limits were to be introduced in October despite the representations made by Sandy Town Council about the impact of the restriction near Sandye Place and Swan Lane.  
5) Cllr White reported on a recent visit to Poland (9 – 14 September 2011) which he had made on behalf of the Twinning Association. Cllr White noted Sandy had been twinned with Skarszewy for 14 years at no cost to the tax payer; he described his visit and expressed the enthusiasm of the Skarszewy community for continued links with Sandy.  Polish visitors would be attending the Remembrance Day Service and Parade in Sandy in 2011.

6) The Mayor reported on a recent meeting with Richard Carr and Alan Fleming of Central Bedfordshire Council attended by herself, the Deputy Mayor and the Town Clerk.  Topics covered included: lack of progress on finding an allotment, process for developing a future for Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre, problems with the Fallowfield estate including S106 agreement and the process for adoption of public open space, issues to do with parking, matters connected to general relationships and communication between Sandy Town Council and CBC.  Progress had been made with all matters and Central Bedfordshire had agreed to include Sandy in a second trial designed to review the process of dealing with S106 and S78 monies.  


	18
	Finance (75/2011-12)
It was resolved:
a) To approve the accounts for payment (a list of receipts and payments for the period had been on display in the committee room prior to the meeting and is included in the minute book).

b) To approve a recommendation from the Planning Parks and Open Spaces Committee on 5 September 2011 to purchase 10 additional key fobs for the Jenkins Pavilion at a total cost of £169.66 to be funded from the contingency fund.

c) To receive the financial report on income/expenditure against budget for the year to date 2011/12.


	19
	Press Release  (76/2011-12)
None
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